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The Scoop 
FEBRUARY 2016  

 SHELTER UPDATE  

We are starting 2016 off with many adoptions and wonderful updates 

from families who have found their "perfect" pet at WCAHS.  Let's hope this 

is a sign of the best adoption year ever ahead of us!   

Before I move on to some of the other happenings since our last 

newsletter, I would like to take a minute to tell you about a very special 

young man, Darth Winkler, who sadly passed away as a result of an automo-

bile accident and to whom this newsletter is dedicated. We get many hound 

mixes at WCAHS.  Many people don't want hounds because they bark too 

much or will roam and so on.  In June of 2015, Darth called and was inter-
ested in a young hound mix named Buddy.  I recall part of our conversation 

when I was telling Darth about Buddy's personality.  I told him for a hound 

he was well behaved and didn't bark very much.  The day Darth came to 

meet Buddy we went into the play yard so he could spend a little time and 

get to know him.  There was just one thing.  Buddy was not the "quiet" dog I 

first thought him to be.  In fact, when we threw a ball for him, he took off 

and the most deafening, obnoxious bark ever came out of his mouth!  I told 

Darth I was sorry but Buddy had not done this up until the past couple of 

days.  Darth didn't blink an eye. He simply smiled and said, òThat's okay."  I 

thought to myself, "Oh boy, does he know what he's in for"?  After spending 

some time in the yard with Buddy, Darth, without hesitation, knew he want-

ed him.  Darth taught me, as I hope you will learn here as well...sometimes 

you just have to have a little faith.   

 I have to say I have been so impressed with how many 

young people with birthdays, such as Kendra Rogan, are requesting 

that donations be made to the shelter rather than receiving birth-

day gifts.  These kids come to volunteer quite often and are so excit-
ed and happy that they can spend time and bring treats or toys for 

the animals. How fortunate we are for these caring young people 

who love the animals so much.  I often tell them, òMaybe when 

you're a little older you can work at the Humane Societyó and usu-

ally get a big smile.  Thanks to all of you for caring and sharing 

with the animals at WCAHS!  

 Fundraising can sometimes be one of the more difficult but 

necessary ways of raising money for a non -profit organization.  Not 

everyone wants or has something to give, but it is great when indi-

viduals or businesses decide to do a fundraiser for the shelter.  

Snags Sports Bar raised over $3200 last year with a variety of events including many meat raffles.  Please see 

additional fundraising stories on Page 2.  We also have our aluminum can collection bin and scrap dumpster 

provided by Best Choice Recycling in Hayward that brought in over $1500.  As I always say, when everyone 

gives a little, it adds up to a whole lot!  Thanks to all of you who generously give to WCAHS. It is because of 

you the animals that come to us continue to get the best possible care!  

          (continued on page 3)  
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Important Dates 

March 19 ñPins for Pets  

May 21 ñTrail Ride  

July 28 -31ñCo. Fair  

Aug. 5 -6ñThrift Sale  

 

  òPINS FOR PETSó  
ANNUAL BOWLING FUNDRAISER  

The Washburn County Area Humane Socie-

tyõs òPins for Petsó 9-Pin Tap bowling fundraiser will 

be held on Saturday, March 19, 2016, at  North-

woods Lanes,  located in Spooner.   

The last 2 years of 

running 3 shifts 

throughout the day 

have been a strik-

ingly successful 

òturkeyó so North-

woods Bowling Al-

ley Owner, Mike 
Miller, and the 

òPins for Petsó 

Tournament Com-

mittee are going to 

do it again!  These 

3 bowling shifts will 

begin at 12 PM, 3 PM, and 6 PM, which will be cos-

mic bowling for those who enjoy this later shift with 

the disco ball -lighted effect.  

The registration fee will be $20, which will 

include 3 games of bowling, shoes and ball rental if 

needed, snacks, prizes and a donation to WCAHS, 

along with the fun of bowling for a great cause.  

Bowlers of all ages and skill levels are welcome and 

bowlers may come as a team or sign up individually.   

Pre-registration is suggested by calling Northwoods 

Lanes at 715 -939 -1203 or by stopping in at the al-
ley.  Bowlers may also register on the day of the 

event if there are still openings left.     

The donation form competition is also back 

again, but there is something new  this year.  If you 

bring in your donation sheet with $100 or more, you 

will bowl for free!  A donation sheet may be printed 

from our website www.wcahs.com or picked up at 

the shelter or the bowling alley.  This competition is 

another wonderful way of making this fundraiser a 

financial success.      

WCAHS is very thankful for those who will 

òspareó the time and òstrikeó up the enthusiasm to 

join in the fun of òPins for Petsó on Saturday, March 

19!  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

BUSINESS FUNDRAISERS  

Many people take it upon 

themselves to either col-

lect donations for the 

shelter or do their own 
fundraisers through a 

business or interest they 

have.  Christmas is al-

ways a great time to col-

lect donations just as 

employees at WITC did.  

Helen Perotti,  Assistant 

Branch Manager at Bank 

Mutual in Spooner, also organized a donation drive.   

  

   

 Jessica Kidd, an independent consultant 

with Thirty One Gifts, wanted to do a fundraising 

event for the first time and thought of the Humane 

Society.  She got some  tote bags with  an animal 

theme  and then chose to donate 20% of her com-
missions to buy items to fill up those bags.  Jessica 

has donated a total of 10 bags that will be given to 

the next 10 families that adopt an animal from 

WCAHS.   How cool and how fun for the families and 

the animals who get all the goodies inside!  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

RECYLCE OPPORTUNITY  

 WCAHS has an ongoing project to recycle a 

variety of electronics to raise money for the shelter.  

Items that can be recycled include the following:  

inkjet cartridges, toner cartridges (Brother, Canon, 

Dell, LEX and HP), cell phones, smartphones or 

iPhones, digital cameras and camcorders, GPS units 

and graphing calculators.  Items can be dropped off 

at the shelter during business hours.   

BANK MUTUAL  

WITC  
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  SHELTER REPORT (continued)  

 Usually twice a year, Susie Olson -Rosenbush 

brings her Spooner Small Animal Science class for a 

tour and to learn a variety of things about the shel-

ter.  Although she could not work it out this past 
semester, she did come and borrow two of our photo 

albums.  One is about some of the confiscations we 

have been involved in  and the other is about ani-

mals that have come to the shelte Ǌ  neglected, in-

jured or in poor condition.  These photo albums tell 

many stories of some of the animals that have come 

to us through the years.  Some have happy endings 

and others sadly do not.  These albums help teach 

about the responsibilities of owning an animal and 

to know when the living conditions or condition of an 

animal are not appropriate and should be reported.   

This past year we have had a 
number of animals that have 

come to us in need of urgent 

care.  We have also had ani-

mals brought to us that were 

simply tossed out without con-

cern of what would happen to 

them.  One young woman 

found a kitten in a bag thrown 

in the trash container at a car 

wash. She could hear crying so 

she dug into the garbage and 

found a kitten no more than 6 -

8 weeks old that had been born 

without a back leg.  Rather 
than bringing this kitten to us 

or taking it to a vet, someone 

simply threw her away.  The 

woman who found her adopted 

her, named her Ilean, and she 

is doing great as you can see 

by these before and after pho-

tos!   

 Another young kitten 

was brought in as a stray with 

a wound around her neck.  Someone, perhaps a 

child, had put a hair band or rubber band around 

the kittenõs neck that cut through her skin.  She is 

now here with us and healing up well.  

In early November a woman was walking and 

saw something moving under the leaves a few feet off 

the road.  She was afraid to look so brought her hus-

band to the same spot the next morning.  They 

found two guinea pigs, one with severely matted long 

hair.  These guinea pigs were very fortunate to have 
survived the cold temperatures and predators. The 

couple also found another guinea pig dead on the 

road. Always the question is why someone would 

turn small animals like that into the wild.  The two 

surviving guinea pigs were cleaned up and adopted!  

 In the past two months we have had two 

cats left at the door of the shelter.  Some say "Well, 

at least they left them at the shelter".  However when 

people leave an animal without any information, it 

does not help the animal or us. In addition, these 

two cats were both left in extreme cold.  

 Per our surveillance cameras, the first cat 

was left by a woman who looked at our hours and 

the sign in the window giving instructions of what to 

do if the shelter is closed, but instead of calling the 
police department or coming back during open 

hours, she left the cat in a crate by the front door.  

She covered the crate, but when it is 10 degrees be-

low zero, that isn't going to make much difference.  

The cat was put by the door that is not used in the 

morning by employees.  Thankfully, on that morning 

someone came to the front door shortly after employ-

ees arrived and the crate was found.  Had that not 

happened, it's possible the cat would have sat there 

for hours.  

   The other person who left his cat at the 

door also stopped and read our hours.  The differ-

ence this time is that we were open!  We actually 

greeted him at the door as he was setting the box 

down.  He immediately walked quickly away.   I fol-

lowed him out and said that we needed paperwork 

filled out, but he ran to his car.  Unlike the other cat 
that was in a secure crate, this cat was in a box.  He 

could have easily gotten out had we not been there 

to take it in.  

  In both cases, all we want is information 

about the animalõs age, behavior and medical history 

which would help us properly place this animal in 

the right type of home.  We do not have a surrender 

charge, although a donation is appreciated that will 

help towards the care of the animal.   We want peo-

ple to understand this is why we are here -- to help 

when they can no longer care for their pet.  Please 

help spread the word!         ~Penny      

 

                                                      

   òSALE FOR TAILSó THRIFT SALE 

 Weõre planning our annual thrift sale for Au-

gust 5 -6 at the Washburn County Fairgrounds.  
Weõre looking for gently used donations of all kinds, 

except TVõs, computers, or clothes.  Two days prior 

to the sale, we will be accepting donations at the 

Fairgrounds.  We have limited space to store items 

before then, but if special arrangements need to be 

made,  please contact the shelter at 715 -635 -4720.  

Also, if you are willing to help out at the sale, we 

would appreciate you contacting us.  Weõve had a 

wonderful selection of items in the past, so plan to 

be a part of this worthwhile event, either by donating 

items, volunteering to help, or coming to shop.   
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HARLEYõS STORY  

 We will forever continue to try to change the 

image of Pit Bulls as scary, vicious, unadoptable dogs.   

Harley came to us as a stray.  He was not neutered, 

had no collar or micro -chip and we didn't know a 
thing about him other than the person who found him 

said he got along fine with their dog but chased cats.  

Many people who walked through our dog kennels 

would turn the corner to be greeted by this one hun-

dred pound tan and white Pit Bull.   To some, Harley 

came across as very intimidating, but others would 

talk to him like a baby and pet him through the ken-

nel.  All of the staff fell in love with Harley.  He was 

such a big baby and adorable!   A young man emailed 

about Harley.  He had one dog and had recently lost 

an older one.  He met Harley, loved him and adopted 

him!  Harley gets along great with his other dog and 

everything is going really well!  Harley is pictured here 

with shelter staff member, Jeff.  

 

THE STORY OF CHRISTMAS, THE DOG  

 By now, many of you may have heard 

about "Christmas", the dog that was found missing 

his front left paw .  This dog was brought to the shelter 

on December 23, 2015 as a stray. He was thin, hun-

gry, dirty, full of burrs and scared, in addition to 

missing his paw, but still friendly.  I took him to 

Spooner Vet Clinic where Dr. Pederson examined him 
and found he was walking on exposed bone and had 

been like that for maybe a week, probably from getting 

caught in a trap. Without hesitation, Dr. Pederson 

said "Let's get him ready for surgery. We need to am-

putate the leg".  They asked what his name should be 

and with my love of Hallmark movies, I instantly said 

"His name should be Christmas!"  The morning after 

Christmas's surgery, I stopped to see how he was do-

ing.  He was getting around great and was clearly 

much happier than the day before!   

Several weeks later, someone called the shel-

ter, saying they had found a trap with an animalõs 

foot in it.  They brought the trap to us so we could 

turn it over to a DNR game warden.   The warden 

spoke with the trapper, whose contact information 

was on the trap, and determined that he had not vio-
lated any of the laws associated with trapping.  The 

only recommendation was to have a thicker cable at-

tached to the trap so it could not be chewed through.  

Had there been a thicker cable, the trapper would 

have found the dog in the trap when he did his daily 

check and could have gotten him out.  The man felt 

very badly for what the dog had gone through.  Often 

we never really know what has happened to an animal 

or how long they have been in the condition they are 

in when they come to us.  This time the story came 

full circle, other than not knowing who the dogõs origi-

nal owner was.  Christmas was adopted and renamed 

Hobbs. For him, none of this matters anymore be-

cause he has found the home and the family he wants 
to be with forever!  A huge thanks to Dr. Pederson, 

Spooner Vet Clinic, clinic staff, those of you who made 

donations to help pay for the cost of the surgery, and 

to all the people involved in getting Hobbs to us and 

putting the pieces to-

gether of what hap-

pened to him.  Here are 

photos of Christmas/

Hobbs when first 

found, after amputa-

tion, and enjoying a 

treat in his new home.  

        ~Penny  

 


